

Final Report to the Connecticut  
Department of Energy and Environmental  
Protection

on

**Evaluation of Connecticut's Cleanup  
Programs - Current State**

December 15, 2011

Submitted to Support the Comprehensive  
Evaluation and Transformation of Connecticut's  
Cleanup Laws

# Table of Contents

- Work Group Membership..... 3
- Executive Summary..... 3
- Introduction ..... 5
  - Evaluation Background..... 5
  - Scope and Deliverable..... 5
  - Subject Matter Background ..... 6
- Work Group Meetings and Format..... 6
- Areas of Evaluation ..... 6
  - Area 1 - Present Data ..... 6
  - Area 2 - Jurisdictional Structure ..... 8
  - Area 3 - Factors causing delays & impediments ..... 9
- Recommendations ..... 11
  - Unified Remediation Program ..... 11
  - Common Benchmarking Milestones ..... 12
  - Enforcement Must be Improved..... 12
  - Standards Should be Risk Based ..... 12
  - Other Programmatic ideas ..... 13
- Discussion..... 14
- Appendices
  - Appendix A – Work Group Roster.....A-1
  - Appendix B – List of Remediation Statutes.....A-4
  - Appendix C – Uni-Program Conceptual Diagram .....A-5

## Work Group Membership

See Appendix A.

## Executive Summary

As part of the “Transformation” effort by the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (“DEEP”<sup>1</sup>) to improve Connecticut’s remedial programs, six work groups were formed. Each group was directed to study specific aspects of the government/private sector interface as relates property remediation and to develop recommendations to reduce community risk, make site cleanup proceed more efficiently and enhance economic development. The following is the report of Workgroup #1.

### Workgroup 1: Evaluation of Connecticut's Cleanup Programs - Current State

To properly evaluate the “Current State” of remedial activities within the state, the work group examined various data sets provided by DEEP and from the January 2011 white paper “Comprehensive Evaluation of Connecticut’s Site Cleanup Programs” (“White Paper”). Following up on the White Paper, we examined what additional data were available to drive the group’s course of study and subsequent recommendations.

In consideration of the scope of the group’s examination the group’s efforts focused on three areas of study and report.

1. Present Data
2. Jurisdictional Structure
3. Factors Causing Delay and Impediments
  - a. Broken down into Administrative, Tools & Programmatic issues

Depending on how one defines “remedial programs” the state operates more than 15 programs each with remedial connections and a unique set of objectives and responsibilities. Select data from each program are presented below in more detail and the group was able to draw some important conclusions about the effectiveness of the various programs both in terms of its standalone function and the way they fit into an overall objective of remedial performance. Equally as important was the realization that each program uses its own measurement “benchmarks” to track remedial progress. Accordingly, available data to determine specific factors that might influence remedial efficiency were unfortunately very limited. The lack of

---

<sup>1</sup> As of July 1, 2011, the Department of Environmental Protection (“DEP”) became the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (“DEEP”).

consistent remedial benchmark measurements between programs ultimately drove one of the group's major recommendations. Fortunately, the work group was able to rely on the tremendous wealth of experience from the stakeholders who were appointed to the work group.

Another important issue was the inability of existing programs to ensure an appropriate level of cleanup of all releases or to track the status of cleanups and the level of risk reduction achieved at specific sites. More specifically,

1. Existing programs do not require that all releases are reported and remediated
2. Many releases that are required to be remediated under existing programs remain unaddressed with responsible parties out of compliance
3. DEEP has no way of evaluating or tracking partial cleanups which may have significantly reduced risk even though full RSR compliance is not yet achieved.

The group also took a preliminary look at the jurisdictional and regulatory requirements of the various programs and considered alternate models whereby their complexity and disjointedness could be reduced or eliminated in favor of a simplified program.

Drawing from the experience of the group, over 20 factors that cause delays and impediments to the remedial progress were identified. The group subsequently organized these factors into Administrative, Tools and/or Programmatic categories.

The group concluded that the existing programs have serious deficiencies and a comprehensive consideration of reform is both timely and appropriate.

Finally the group has provided four core recommendations on how to improve remedial efficiency in the state. These call for:

1. Unified Remediation Program
2. Common Benchmarking Milestones
3. Improved Enforcement
4. Risk Based Standards

Each core recommendation has numerous subordinate recommendations for consideration and also included are a number of additional Programmatic Ideas for process improvement.

Our primary recommendation is that Connecticut consolidate the present set of remedial programs into a unified program that encompasses all the necessary regulatory requirements

but makes systematic process changes to both facilitate and measure remedial performance and risk reduction.

All members of the work group have unanimously endorsed the findings and recommendations contained herein.

## **Introduction**

### ***Evaluation Background***

The cleanup of pollution and redevelopment of Brownfields and other environmentally-degraded properties is critical for Connecticut. The benefits of such cleanups are significant and include protecting human health and the environment from the effects of pollution, creating opportunities for economic development, and aiding in efforts to make our cities, towns and villages more sustainable.

While Connecticut was ground-breaking to initiate strong human health and environmental protections to address pollution, a significant top-to-bottom review of our current cleanup laws and the framework they create has never been conducted. Significant changes, additions, and improvements have been made to the cleanup laws since the late 1960s, but changes have been incremental and selective. This draft workgroup report is part of an on-going Comprehensive Evaluation of the cleanup laws for the State of Connecticut. DEEP intends to use this Comprehensive Evaluation to aid in the transformation of the cleanup laws. A successful transformation of the cleanup laws will create a system of cleaning up contaminated properties that is efficient and effective for the broad array of stakeholders that rely upon the safe reuse of Brownfields and other environmentally-degraded properties.

### ***Scope and Deliverable***

The work group was provided with the following scope and deliverable by DEEP:

**Scope:** Evaluate the current state of the Connecticut cleanup programs. Gather and evaluate information relative to these programs, such as the number of properties that have entered into each program, the rate by which properties enter the programs, the number of properties that have completed the requirements of each program, and determine factors that may influence the length of time to complete investigation and remediation under existing programs.

**Deliverable:** Present information from this evaluation and discuss factors that may influence the length of time it takes to complete an investigation and a remediation. Suggest potential

mechanisms or programmatic approaches that could increase the speed of investigation and remediation.

DEEP explained that the Workgroup should strive to address the scope and deliverable, and other related topics could be addressed if time permitted. Further, DEEP stressed that all related topics requiring additional evaluation that were related to this scope and deliverable should be documented in this draft report.

### ***Subject Matter Background***

Connecticut's cleanup regulations, programs and laws have come into existence and evolved over time. Many statutes have been amended a little at a time, generally independent of other cleanup statutes and regulations. This has led to a "patchwork" of laws, each operating on its own rather than as part of a unified system. The primary desired outcome of a comprehensive evaluation and transformation of Connecticut's cleanup programs is a Healthy Connecticut, along with the other desired outcomes of a healthy economy and job growth, sustainable communities and environmental justice.

### **Work Group Meetings and Format**

The work group met in 2011 on August 31, September 9, September 15, and September 22. At each work group meeting the leaders led the group in a structured discussion of the problems with the current remediation regime and possible solutions. In general, participants agreed that a particular task needed to be completed, and a person or team volunteered to complete it. Participants circulated draft work product and other thoughts via email between meetings.

### **Areas of Evaluation**

The areas of evaluation were determined by the work group after consideration of the scope provided. The group remained open to other areas of consideration as the process went forward, but no additional areas of inquiry or focus were further identified. While there are likely other areas of analysis that could yield helpful information, the compressed timeframe of the task required that the work group analysis remain limited to the scope specified.

### ***Area 1 - Present Data***

A review of the data available revealed that they are not sufficient to permit a quantitative analysis of specific factors causing impediments and/or delays. Each program (see jurisdiction) maintains a standalone tracking system to monitor remedial benchmarks specific to that program and consequently the measured milestone points are inconsistent. The requirement of Certifying Parties under the Transfer Act to document milestones was established in 2007.

DEEP's ability to track completion of milestones has been in effect since that time, but the relatively small dataset precludes appropriate quantitative analysis at this time.

The data do permit a very simple analysis of sites that enter into a program in any given year and the subsequent rate of completion according to that program's metrics.

For example, consider the "Completion Rates" within the following programs (as reported in the White Paper):

Program	% complete
Transfer Act	10.50%
Superfund	22.22%
Voluntary (CGS § 22a-133x)	5.77%
Voluntary (CGS § 22a-133y)	14.10%
RCRA Corrective Action	14.29%

The 10 percent completion rate for the Transfer Act (CGS §22a-134 et seq.) may be somewhat misleading, as it does not account for what may be a large population of sites that have completed all remedial activities except for ongoing groundwater quality monitoring. Although there are in excess of 3700 sites in the Transfer Act program (since 1986), only slightly more than 390 have been confirmed to achieve full compliance with the RSRs. With nearly 260 new sites entering the Transfer Act program each year, the process imbalance is evident. Given the fact that Certifying Parties were not required to document progress until 2007, DEEP is unaware of the status of many sites.

The Significant Environmental Hazards ("SEH") program uses unique benchmarking points that are appropriate for the scope of the program but not comparable to traditional remedial benchmarking points. Of the 770 notifications provided under the SEH program, 196 (25 percent) have achieved "resolved" status, which means that the imminent risk has been abated. An additional 261 sites (34 percent) of sites have reached a "controlled" status, which means that there is no longer an active exposure pathway and risk, although there is a continued potential risk that requires monitoring. In either case lesser levels of contamination above remedial standards could exist. Therefore, 457 sites (59 percent) have reached some benchmark of completion.

The universe of "spills" is estimated at nearly 8000 new reports each year and a total of nearly 100,000 sites reported. The spills program exists to mitigate immediate risk but has no link to any remedial benchmarking. The present open/closed status for reported releases does not sufficiently account for remedial status and leaves greater uncertainty for DEEP, communities and private sector investors.

In summary the analysis of the available data lead us to conclude there are significant inconsistencies and process problems with remedial triggers, goals, and performance in Connecticut.

## ***Area 2 - Jurisdictional Structure***

Attached as Appendix B is a list of Connecticut Statutes that require some aspect of remediation to be performed. This list was taken from the tables in Sections II.A and C of the White Paper. Included in the list are several statutes related to prohibition of disposal/release of pollutants, and CGS § 22a-450 and CGS § 22a-451, related to release reporting, although none of these statutes has any affirmative requirement, per se, to perform remediation. They are included nonetheless because they either establish liability for the pollution, therefore giving the polluter incentive to voluntarily perform remediation, or provide a way for DEEP to identify the existence of pollution.

The remediation statutes listed in Appendix B both overlap and contain gaps regarding a requirement to remediate contamination in Connecticut. For example, a property in Connecticut may be subject to an order of the commissioner, be entered into the Transfer Act, and be subject to RCRA corrective action all at the same time. Conversely, a property that is contaminated may be undergoing no remediation at all, either because it has not come to the attention of DEEP because no statutory trigger mandating remediation has occurred or because there is no obligation of the owner or responsible party to conduct remediation, as in the case of a release reported pursuant to CGS § 22a-450 (Release Reporting).

The review of the statutes related to remediation highlighted differences between how private parties and DEEP perform remediation of property. Specifically, DEEP is required to ensure the short-term provision of safe drinking water to homes and schools where wells have been contaminated by other parties (CGS § 22a-471). Where a private responsible party cannot be identified, or does not have the resources to ensure the provision of potable water, DEEP generally orders the municipality to provide for a long term water supply solution (DEEP does not order towns to clean up contamination, rather just provide water). Such action may involve application for grants administered by the DPH or DEEP, and approval from the State Bond Commission. This indirect route to the funding of long-term water supply solutions, involving multiple jurisdictions and approvals, is likely a cause of inefficiencies and delays. According to DEEP staff, administration of the potable water statute, including interaction with other agencies, municipalities, responsible parties and contamination victims consumes nearly 25 percent of the resources of the Remediation Division, time which could be devoted to other efforts that advance actual remediation of contaminated properties.

The jurisdictional structure of “remedial programs” is reflective of the evolution over time of multiple programs to put in place to assess specific emerging environmental challenges. They



evolved separately and have not been revisited to consider overall remedial performance objectives in Connecticut.

### ***Area 3 - Factors causing delays & impediments***

The group drew from personal experience and perspectives to develop a master list of specific factors driving delays and impediments. Subsequently the group broke down the list in functional categories.

#### **Administrative Issues**

- Parties understand that the real risk of enforcement approaches zero.
  - The Transfer Act has limited enforcement provisions.
  - The Office of the Attorney General (“AG”) is resource-limited in terms of the number of cases they can pursue.
  - There is difficulty (and high resource demand) in identifying and tracking non-notifiers and recalcitrant certifying parties.
  - Historic Administrative Orders have not been resolved and are still on record, thereby impeding site transfer.
- The relationship between DEEP and Licensed Environmental Professionals (“LEPs”) has some elements of dysfunction.
  - Currently, LEP-led projects should not require any input from DEEP unless the LEP proposes an alternative means of demonstrating compliance with the RSRs that is not self-implementing and requires DEEP approval (for example, alternative criteria or dilution factors, engineered controls, and ELURs).
    1. Nonetheless, DEEP staff allocates considerable amounts of time to reviewing and discussing with LEPs requests for alternatives or variances that require the Commissioner’s authority.
    2. LEPs and/or their clients manage investment risk that the action proposed by the LEP will fail an audit by seeking DEEP’s tacit approval prior to rendering conclusions.
    3. LEPs hesitate to consult supervisory staff at DEEP when they feel they have received an inconsistent decision.

- Some LEPs go “overboard” trying to close data gaps rather than facing the possibility of having DEEP disagree as to what constitutes a significant data gap, thereby reducing cost-efficiency and timeliness
- Lack of timely DEEP response to documents after receipt of verification.
- Subsequent transfers of sites already in the Transfer Act cause numerous problems and areas of confusion (for example, non-performing certifying parties which may not have any relationship to the subsequent owner).
- Certifying Parties are unaware of responsibilities or rely on bad information from representatives when making decisions.
- Delayed responses from some DEEP staff on initial filing of projects and processing requests for Commissioner approval.
- New/Proposed remedial standards were posted on DEEP’s webpage on separate occasions, which prompted uncertainty regarding which standards will ultimately apply to a cleanup.

#### **Issues with Regulatory “Tools” that Cause Delays**

- The Additional Polluting Substances process is confusing and difficult to explain to clients.
- The case-by-case processing of Ecological Risk Assessments is not effective.
- Ongoing groundwater monitoring requirements for minor exceedances.
- The Environmental Land Use Restriction (“ELUR”) process is overly complex.
- The verification process is not self-implementing enough. Closure would go faster with more self-implementing steps.
- In some cases, Connecticut’s default numeric cleanup standards are not reasonably close to Federal cleanup standards.
- The definition and applicability for “Interim Verification” is not broad enough.
- Existing and somewhat vague and contradictory/inconsistent cleanup requirements and policies with historical urban fill and historical residual agricultural pesticides.
- There is not enough credit given to reaching legitimate and valuable milestones that are short of “Final Verification” (for example, the requirement that sites meet groundwater remediation standards before verifying that the soil remediation standards have been met).
- The need to meet the RSRs at all release areas before verifying any release areas at Transfer Act sites (the recent allowance of partial and interim verifications notwithstanding).

- “Draft, proposed” criteria have been overly conservative and were put in practice without proper regulatory consideration (note: these draft and proposed criteria were removed, and the LEP must request approval to use).
- Some criteria are not risk-based and are difficult to meet (for example, groundwater protection criteria for extractable total petroleum hydrocarbon).

### **Programmatic Issues**

- The cost to investigate and remediate contaminated sites is one of the primary impediments to reaching the end point.
  - Pre-remedial (characterization) costs at lightly impacted sites are frequently the same as those at grossly affected sites.
  - Assessment and remedial costs are not always applied in a high value balance.
  - Documentation and reporting is too costly.
- Lack of effort by certifying parties
  - Lack of Resources
  - Unwillingness to dedicate resources
- In some cases, LEPs are not willing to accept risk of self-implementing their decisions without tacit DEEP approval.
- The “Spills” program does not have standardized requirements for completing investigations and/or remediation.
- Some state agencies (for example, DOT and DPW) are inconsistent in following state guidance in their remedial projects, if the remedial project is not conducted pursuant to a formal remedial program. This has led to transactional/redevelopment difficulties for the particular site.

## **Recommendations**

### ***Unified Remediation Program***

There are currently a large number of pathways for sites to become involved in DEEP remedial programs, but very few clear pathways to closure. Our primary recommendation is to integrate the various programs outlined into a release-based unified program, self-implementing in nearly every way by LEPs, and administered in an executive/audit capacity by the DEEP with

respect to record keeping and benchmarking. See Appendix C for a conceptual model graphic of the program.

A significant number of resources will be needed to facilitate the implementation of this program given the complexities of underlying statutory requirements and/or funding arrangements.

### ***Common Benchmarking Milestones***

All programs should have common benchmarking standards. The “Threshold” or “Benchmark” milestone points of remedial status must embody all of the following:

- be measured and data based with date fields for future forensic process control analysis;
- be consistent between programs;
- be transparent and accessible online; and
- be thoughtful with respect to risk status and market status.

The program must also have compliance mechanism to ensure reporting to DEEP when benchmarks are achieved.

### ***Enforcement Must be Improved***

Emphasis should be increased with respect to recalcitrant parties. Increased coordination between DEEP and the AG’s office should yield more consistent enforcement that stakeholders can rely upon and will improve the performance of our state’s remedial programs. DEEP and the AG’s office must develop more time/cost efficient processes for advancing meaningful enforcement actions. Compliance with the statutes and regulations needs to be the norm in environmental law, as it in other areas.

### ***Standards Should be Risk Based***

Site remediation should be protective of human health and the environment, and should facilitate the achievement of closure in a timely manner. To balance these goals, DEEP should incorporate risk-based standards into its programs. For example, DEEP should:

- Provide more flexibility with respect to using risk-based criteria developed for a specific site in a self-implementing manner.
- Where the site lends itself to a presumptive remedy, dramatically streamline the investigation process.

- Make pragmatic public policy decisions regarding urban fill, pesticides and broad use of a wide variety of institutional controls.

### ***Other Programmatic ideas***

The group arrived at other miscellaneous suggestions:

- Develop specific cost optimization strategies for sites with low uncertainty and risk in order to support a more direct and cost effective path to risk mitigation and a return to productive use.
- Reallocate resources toward the Remediation Division staff and infrastructure (for example, increased training and educational opportunities, increased information technology capabilities and support). If state government is to transform itself in a way that significantly aids the mission of remediating and redeveloping contaminated properties, then DEEP must have the resources.
- Cleanup criteria should be incorporated into revised regulations and vetted through legislatively mandated processes.
- Provide opportunities for LEPs to discuss DEEP staff decisions with supervisors if necessary.
- Increase flexibility in using interim remedial measures and interim verifications, letting property owners, the community and the marketplace know when important remedial goals have been achieved.
- ELURs are too complex – DEEP should consider Uniform Environmental Covenants.
- Post remediation groundwater monitoring for minor soil remediation sites with no groundwater impacts should be simplified and reduced/eliminated for minor releases.
- Expanded use of “self-implementing” tools, such as:
  - Environmental land use restrictions
  - Engineered controls
  - Calculation of alternative criteria and criteria for additional polluting substances
  - Develop a mechanism for self-implementing Ecological Risk Assessments.
- Fees should encourage timely progress
- LEPs should retain the freedom to select the most efficient means for attaining cleanup criteria.

- Streamline the process for Additional Polluting Substances.

## **Discussion**

The work group evaluating the current state of Connecticut's Cleanup Programs asked the question:

**What should most fundamentally characterize an excellent Connecticut cleanup program (or set of programs)?**

And the work group's unanimous conclusion is this:

**An excellent program or set of programs that addresses pollutant releases in a protective, cost efficient and timely manner, inclusive of recent and historical releases.**

Then the work group set out to evaluate to what degree the current programs meets this objective, what impedes meeting the objective, and what recommended actions would lead to meeting the objective.

The work group concluded that the current patchwork of programs fails to meet the objective because:

1. Most releases are not addressed by any of Connecticut's cleanup statutes or programs (rather, most releases identified by due diligence environmental site investigations), and there are no requirements for investigation or remediation for this universe of releases.
2. A very large number of releases are addressed only with respect to short-term/acute risks (for example, "spills") where the existing program does not have defined requirements for investigation and remediation.
3. A relatively small number of releases are in a program with defined requirements for investigation and remediation (for example, those in the Transfer Act Program, and UST Program), but the program requirements are often not met or are not met in a timely manner for a variety of reasons discussed further in this report.

Accordingly, the work group's overall recommendations can be summarized as follows:

1. Ensure that all releases are appropriately addressed by cleanup statutes and/or regulations;
2. As outlined in the recommendations, revise the existing structure of remedial programs to facilitate completing investigations and remediation in such manner that quality, consistency, throughput, recordkeeping and public disclosure are greatly increased.

## **Appendices**

Appendix A – Work Group Roster

Appendix B – List of Remediation Statutes

Appendix C – Uni-Program Conceptual Diagram

## Appendix A – Work Group Roster

Co-leads are shown in bold italics.

<b>First</b>	<b>Last</b>	<b>Organization</b>	<b>Email</b>	<b>Full Information</b>
<b><i>Todd</i></b>	<b><i>Berman</i></b>	<b><i>Robinson &amp; Cole</i></b>	<b><i>tberman@rc.com</i></b>	<b><i>Senior Analyst</i></b> <b><i>Robinson &amp; Cole LLP</i></b> <b><i>280 Trumbull Street</i></b> <b><i>Hartford, CT</i></b> <b><i>06103-3597</i></b> <b><i>Direct 860-275-8382   Fax 860-275-8299</i></b>
<i>with</i>				
Emilee	Scott	Robinson & Cole	escott@rc.com	Robinson & Cole LLP 280 Trumbull Street Hartford, CT 06103-3597 Direct 860-275-8362   Fax 860-275-8299
Charles	Brink	Tighe & Bond	CDBrink@tighebond.com	Tighe & Bond, Inc. 213 Court Street, Suite 900 Middletown, CT 06457 phone (860) 704-4777 fax (860) 704-4775 web: <a href="http://www.tighebond.com">http://www.tighebond.com</a>
Wayne	Budgen	CME Associates	wbugden@cmeengineering.com	Wayne H. Bugden, LEP Director of Environmental Services CME Associates, Inc. 32 Crabtree Lane Woodstock, CT 06281 Tel: 860-928-7848 Fax: 860-928-7846
Pat	DeRosa	CTDEEP	pat.derosa@ct.gov	Pat DeRosa Supervising Environmental Analyst Remediation Division CT DEEP Phone: 860-424-3501



First	Last	Organization	Email	Full Information
Peter	Frick	TestAmerica	Peter.Frick@testamericainc.com	TestAmerica 128 Long Hill Cross Road Shelton, CT 06484 Cell 203.954.8902 www.testamericainc.com
Don	Friday	Department of Economic and Community Development	Don.Friday@ct.gov	Department of Economic and Community Development Office of Brownfield Remediation and Development 505 Hudson Street Hartford, CT 06106-7106 860 270-8063
Evan	Glass	Alta Environmental	Evan@altaenv.com	ALTA Environmental Corp. 121 Broadway Colchester, CT 06415 Phone: 860 537-2582 Fax: 860 537-8374
Doug	Pelham	Cohn Birnbaum & Shea P.C.	DPelham@CB-SHEA.COM	Cohn Birnbaum & Shea P.C. 100 Pearl Street Hartford, Connecticut 06103-4500 860-493-2261 860-916-5067 cell 860-727-0361 fax
Jean	Perry Phillips	Pullman & Comley LLC	JPhillips@PULLCOM.COM	90 State House Square Hartford, CT 06103-3702 860 918 5274 860 424 4368 fax 860 424 4370
<b>Robert</b>	<b>Robinson</b>	<b>CTDEEP</b>	<b>Robert.Robinson@ct.gov</b>	<b>Supervising Environmental Analyst</b> <b>Audit Program Coordinator</b> <b>Remediation Division</b> <b>Bureau Of Water Protection And Land Reuse</b> <b>Department Of Energy and Environmental Protection</b> <b>79 Elm St, Hartford, Ct 06106-5127</b> <b>(860) 424-3775</b>
Rachel	Rosen	Arcadis	rachel.rosen@arcadis-us.com	ARCADIS U.S., Inc.   160 Chapel Road, Suite 201  Manchester, CT 06042 T. 860.533.9903 M. 860.748.0635   F. 860.645.1090 www.arcadis-us.com

<b>First</b>	<b>Last</b>	<b>Organization</b>	<b>Email</b>	<b>Full Information</b>
William	Schnell	Energy Solutions	wfschnell@energysolutions.com	Environmental Geologist EnergySolutions 100 Mill Plain Road, 2nd Floor Danbury, CT 06811 direct: (801) 303-1030 mobile: (203) 988-6228
Rick	Standish	Haley & Aldrich	RStandish@haleyaldrich.com	Senior Vice President Haley & Aldrich, Inc. 100 Corporate Place, Suite 105 Rocky Hill, CT 06067-1803 Tel: (860) 290.3131 Cell: (860) 989.9426 Fax: (860) 721-0612 HaleyAldrich.com
Karl	Wagener	Council on Environmental Quality	Karl.Wagener@ct.gov	Executive Director Council on Environmental Quality 860-424-4000 karl.wagener@ct.gov
David	Went	Alliance Energy	dwent@allianceenergy.com	David Went Environmental Compliance Manager Alliance Energy LLC 404 Wyman Street - Suite 425 Waltham, MA 02451 Main: 781-674-7780 Direct: 781-402-8893 Fax: 781-674-7799

## Appendix B – List of Remediation Statutes

LIST OF REGULATIONS GOVERNING REMEDIATION IN CONNECTICUT		
Authority	Statutory Reference	Date
Order of the Commissioner	Multiple	Varies
Transfer Act	22a-134	1985
Voluntary Programs	22a-133x and 133y	1995
Significant Environmental Hazard	22a-6u	1998
Underground Storage Tanks	22a-449(d) – (h)	1983
RCRA Corrective Action	22a-449(c)	2002
PCB Program <sup>1</sup>	22a-463 – 469a	1976
Solid Waste <sup>1</sup>	22a-209	1971
Pollution or Discharge of Waste Prohibition <sup>1</sup>	22a-427	1967
Release Reporting and Liability <sup>1</sup>	22a-450 and 451	1969
State Superfund <sup>2</sup>	22a-133e	1987
Potable Water Program <sup>2</sup>	22a-471	1982
<sup>1</sup> These statutes do not have any affirmative obligation, per se, for an owner or responsible party to perform remediation, although they do provide for incentive to do so because of the establishment of liability for the pollution. <sup>2</sup> Programs wherein DEEP performs response actions (as opposed to a private party).		

## Appendix C – Uni-Program Conceptual Diagram

